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MINUTES OF
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON
MONDAY NOVEMBER 11TH 

IN THE JUBILEE HALL AT 7.30pm
Councillors:
Mr. Robert C .T. Wardley (Chairman) Robert C. Rous (Vice Chairman), John Calver,

Matt Lunn, Mary Mann,  Rebecca Smith, Nick Watts, Katherine Whitbread, Doris Dearing
       Copied for information to: District Cllrs. Colin Walker and Christopher Hudson:
       County Councillor Stephen Burroughes: Suffolk Constabulary: PC Kevin Mann
      PRESENT: R. Wardley, R, Rous, J. Calver, D. Dearing, K. Whitbread, M. Lunn, M. Mann
MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC:  1



CLERK:   R. Hart
1. APOLOGIES – Rebecca Smith, Colin Walker, Stephen Burroughes, Kevin Mann
2. TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY SEPTEMBER 16TH 2013:  These were agreed and signed as a true record
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:    Robert Wardley (Police, Dennington Consolidated Charities), Doris Dearing (Sports Club), Matt Lunn (Barclays Bank – see item 6), Robert Rous (Church, Sports Club, Consolidated Charities)
4. REPORTS – A report was  received from PCSO Kevin Mann – There have been 4 reported crimes in Dennington 1st August – 31st October.  2 x theft other, 1 criminal damage, 1 domestic incident.
A detailed report was received from Clr Stephen Burroughes. The summary is as follows:-.

“Suffolk climbs school league table: Key Message:  Driving up educational attainment is our top priority.  These results are extremely encouraging, a good start, and a reflection of the hard work that the pupils and schools have put in.  But, we are extremely realistic about the hard work we still need to do, to put Suffolk where it needs to be and ensure the best possible start in life for our young people.

The views of Suffolk residents to be sought in budget consultation: Key Message:  We have a reputation for strong financial management and keeping council tax down.  That is not going to change.  But the next few years will be extremely challenging financially, and, as we prepare to make exceptionally difficult decisions, it is vital that we listen clearly to what council services people value.  We can then ensure that, in these difficult times, our ever-reducing resources can be focused, as much as possible, on the issues that really matter to the people of Suffolk.

Conservatives lend their weight to campaign against A14 toll: 
Key Message:  These improvements are vital to Suffolk and we fully welcome them.  But the proposal for tolling is something that would place an unfair burden on people and businesses travelling into and out of Suffolk.  We will work with partners to lobby the government to reconsider the tolling, and so allow Suffolk to compete economically on a fair basis with other parts of the country. 

Consultation on home care and community meals launched: Key Message:  We have a vital responsibility to support the most vulnerable in our county.  This consultation will enable us to ensure that the way home care and community meals are provided in the future accurately reflects the needs of the people who rely on them.

Pylons Update: Suffolk is a great county with some beautiful countryside.  We want to keep it that way.  That’s why we are committed to supporting the campaign to underground the power-lines, and so ensure Suffolk’s beauty can be enjoyed by future generations.
Building work underway at new state-of-the-art care home: We have a vital responsibility to support the most vulnerable in our county.  With ever-reducing resources at our disposal, this investment is a great opportunity to ensure we have excellent residential care facilities for vulnerable older people.
County Council and Police given £60,000 to develop closer working relationships: Key Message:  We are determined to explore every means of saving tax-payers’ money, cutting duplication, working more effectively across the public sector and, most importantly, providing a better service for the people of Suffolk.  Working more closely with Suffolk Police is a great example of this in action.”

The full report can be found on the website
5. HIGHWAYS AND FOOTPATHS  (TO INCLUDE REPORT ON RECENT WIND DAMAGE):
Following the recent high winds, fortunately there was little to report with regard to tree damage.  However, some households were without power for 4 -5 days, and concern was expressed about fault reporting and communications with the power company.  
Action: The clerk to write a letter expressing these concerns and asking for information about improvements.

Pond site – Work is still ongoing

Overhanging hedges on Clay Hill – R. Rous to undertake remedial action
6.
PROPOSAL TO MOVE ALL BANK ACCOUNTS TO BARCLAYS BANK, FRAMLINGHAM – Following the notice of closure of HSBC in Framlingham it was proposed to move all 3 Parish Council accounts to Barclays Bank, Framlingham – the Current Account, the Deposit Account and the Equipment Account.  Councillors agreed unanimously to the proposal. Councillors agreed that the signatories are  Robert Wardley, Robert Rous, Katherine Whitbread, Matt Lunn, Nick Watts.  Councillors also agreed that Ruth Hart, as Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer, will be listed as signatory, in order to operate the accounts, but will not sign cheques.
Action: Councillors and clerk to sign relevant paperwork.  Clerk to liaise with Barclays Bank, Framlingham.
7.
CLERK’S REPORT: 

Accounts: The 2nd payment of the precept ( £4,250), has been received

£2,000 has been transferred from the deposit account into the Equipment Account according to the approved 2013/14 budget.  No cheques signed since last meeting

Bank Accounts:

HSBC Account No 1: 

£2,183.22








HSBC Account No 2:

£4,425.85









HSBC Account: Equipment
£3,320.40

Cheques agreed and signed at the meeting:

100363
R Hart

stationery


£   9.60

100369
R Hart

salary



£360.00

100370
J Fuller
tractor repair


£104.90
Donations:

The following donations were proposed by M. Lunn and seconded by K. Whitbread:-
100364
EAAA

donation


£ 50.00

100365
Church
donation (lighting)


£400.00

100366
Sports Club
donation


£250.00

100367
Village Hall
donation


£250.00

100368
CAB

donation


£ 50.00

Dog Fouling:  If purchased from SCDC the cost to supply is £87.61 +VAT per bin, cost to supply and install on new posts is £195 + VAT per bin. It was thought that the problem had diminished in recent weeks.  

Action: The clerk to write to Allotment Society for an update and report to next meeting.
8.
BUDGET- Budget papers were circulated and a budget with an inflationary increase to the precept of 2.5% was proposed.  This would enable spending levels of 2013/14 to remain, and for donations to village and community organisations to remain at the 2013/14 levels.  The budget was agreed unanimously.
9.
DENNINGTON SPORTS CLUB: Update:  R. Wardley presented a verbal summary of the background to the constitution and the proposed changes including a report from the meeting between P. Archard, R. Rous and himself.  He explained that the foundation deed of 1963 set out specific requirements for the management of the Sports Club, and describes how the committee of management should be set up. He reported that following the advice obtained from Birketts Solicitors the letter had advised that everyone must operate within the 1963 deed and the requirements of charity law. Following this advice the chairman sent a letter to the chairman of the Sports Club with a draft constitution based on the requirements as set out in the foundation deed of 1963 in the format of the charity commissioners model constitution. The Chair of the Sports Club, R Steward, telephoned him stating he had met  some club members and as a result he is happy to adopt this draft constitution. He also stated that there would be a Sports Club meeting due to take place later in November. R. Wardley informed the meeting that a request under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 has been received from P. Archard for:-

a)    Any and all correspondence from the Parish Council seeking legal opinion on the matter of the 1963 Trust Deed and proposals by the Sports and Social Committee to adopted a new constitution.

b)    Any and all correspondence to the Parish Council conveying an opinion on the legal context or implications of these matters.

c)    Any and all written material presented to or relied upon to inform presentation to the Parish Council on these matters.

d)    A copy of the Minutes of the Parish Council on 16th September 2013.
Action: The clerk will respond.
10.
NOTICEBOARD AT OWLS GREEN –The clerk reported that the noticeboard is looking very tatty with several chips to the glass. It was agreed to repair the board.
Action:  The clerk to collect 2 estimates and report to next meeting.
   11.
CORRESPONDENCE  
1)  as no planning meeting is scheduled, the Clerk reported:-
· District council meetings to discuss Greenways (conversion/extension of existing building C13/1356), and wind turbine at Yew Tree farm 2154/C13

· Planning consent granted for Greenways (erection of replacement dwelling C13/1355),

and Severalls (installation of window)
· Planning application withdrawn for Tree house at Wynney’s Hall

2)  request from Land Registry  an application for registration based upon adverse possession from Mr James O’Connor of 3, Bell Cottages Dennington has been received for the land on which the noticeboard at Owls Green stands. (Full details and a map can be viewed from the Clerk on request). After lengthy discussion it was agreed to oppose this request as the land is thought to be public land and forms part of the highway (in ownership of SCC).  The land contains the Parish Council noticeboard, which was not contested when erected.
Action: Clerk to reply to Land Registry, clerk to send copy to the Legal Department SCC, clerk to inform Highways.
3)  Contents of Circulation Folder:-

SALC annual report

Info re Sustainable Communities Act

Info re Scrap Metal Dealers (circulated previously by email)

Home Start Suffolk Coastal – annual report

12.
DATES OF MEETINGS FOR 2014  - the following were agreed:-

Feb 17th

May 12th – both AGMs


July 21st
Sept 15th
Nov 10th

13.
PUBLIC SESSION:
The member of the public clarified that P. Archard was acting on behalf of the Sports Club Committee in drawing up a draft constitution.  She expressed concern that letters/emails had not been acknowledged.
The recent concert had been very successful and plans were already underway for the next one.

The meeting closed at 8.40
Signed:_________________________________ Chair
Clerk: Mrs. Ruth Hart, Mary Vale, The Street, Ashfield cum Thorpe, IP14 6 LX  01728 685622  hart.ruth1@gmail.com

